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Introduction

Adolescent pregnancy is very common in Indo-
nesia, but only considered to be a social problem
by the general populace in those relatively rare
instances where it takes place outside marriage.
In contrast, there has long been great concern
within Indonesian medical circles with a range of
medical consequences associated with (such
primarily marital) adolescent pregnancy and the
political obstacles that prevent health practitio-
ners from addressing the sexual and reproductive
health (SRH) needs of unmarried adolescents.

We structure this chapter in terms of four
broad sections: firstly, an introduction to the
profile of this enormous archipelago; secondly, a
contextual review of some of the basic param-
eters of adolescent fertility, marriage patterns,
age of first intercourse, contraceptive use, and
educational levels; thirdly, an elaboration of the
youth sexual culture that shapes the nature of
adolescent pregnancy in Indonesia; and fourthly,
a concluding discussion of the nature of, and
obstacles to, appropriate contraceptive service
provision for adolescents. Throughout the
chapter, we seek to shed light on these processes
and debates by recurrent reference to the key
themes of Indonesian culture and policy. Thus,
the chapter seeks to move from context, to a
richer exploration of sexual lifestyles, and to
policies and programs that seek to enhance
youth SRH in Indonesia.

Profile of Indonesia

The Republic of Indonesia encompasses an
archipelago stretching along the equator, which
consists of approximately 17,000 islands, with a
total population now over 236 million, and
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located between Asia and Australia. There are
five major islands: Sumatera in the west; Java in
the south; Kalimantan and Sulawesi in the
middle running along the equator, and Papua on
the east bordering New Guinea. Other important
islands include Maluku in the north, and Bali
and Nusa Tenggara in the south. The Indonesian
archipelago forms a part of the ‘Pacific Ring of
Fire,’ which is prone to earthquakes, tsunamis,
and volcanic eruptions. A tsunami in December
2004 killed more than 150,000 people in Indo-
nesia, with most casualties in the province of
Aceh.

Indonesia is the fourth most populous country
in the world, with around 300 ethnic groups;
approximately 45 % of the population are
Javanese, 14 % Sundanese, 7.5 % Madurese,
7.5 % Coastal Malays, and 26 % classified as
others. The large number of islands and the
variety of ethnic groups with their own local
languages across such a wide area has given rise
to a diverse culture that the country recognizes
in the national motto of ‘Unity in Diversity’
(CBS and Macro-International 2008a). The
national ideology of Pancasila, which seeks to
foster national integration, explicitly expresses
the goals of toleration, diversity, and plurality.
However, unfortunately outbursts of ethnic and
religious conflict and violence have occurred in
particular localities (Vatikiotis 1994).

Indonesia has experienced several political
shifts since proclaiming its independence in
1945 and has also faced several political prob-
lems caused by ideological, ethnic, and racial
differences. The first political period under
Suharto was characterized by considerable
political conflict and deepening economic stag-
nation (Fryer 1970). When a new era began with
the establishment of the New Order government
in 1965, Indonesia made substantial progress,
particularly in stabilizing political and economic
conditions (Vatikiotis 1994; CBS and Macro-
International 2008a).

In 1998, Indonesia entered its worst eco-
nomic crisis since its independence, when the
economic growth rate dropped to minus 13 %
(CBS and Macro-International 2003) and the
political situation become unstable in several

regions. During this period, the highly central-
ized New Order regime collapsed and was
replaced by the recent and continuing Reform
Era. For the first time in Indonesia’s history, the
president was elected directly through general
election in 2004. At the same time, based on
Law No. 22 1999, decentralization to regional
government was enacted by giving fuller
autonomy to the district (municipalities and
districts) level. With some limited exceptions,
the local government has responsibility for all
decentralized central government ministries at
provincial and district levels. In line with this
change of paradigm from centralized to decen-
tralized government, family planning affairs
have also been handed over to district govern-
ment. The fundamental change of political par-
adigm has also been made by the National
Family Planning Coordinating Board (BKKBN)
at central level to reformulate their strategic
management, and vision and mission (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

According to the Basic Health Survey of
2009 (Ministry of Health 2009), the population
of Indonesia was about 236 million with a
population growth rate that has declined from
1.98 % between 1980 and 1990 to 1.49 %
between 1990 and 2000. It is projected to
decline further between 2000 and 2010. It was
also estimated that 42 % of the population lived
in urban areas and 58 % in rural areas (CBS
2002). Almost 59 % of the total population lives
in Java, which covers only 7 % of Indonesia’s
total land area. In contrast for instance, only
around 1 % of the country’s population lives in
Papua, which makes up approximately 19 % of
the total land area of Indonesia (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

In terms of population structure, there were
more than 30 million people aged 10–24 years.
Adolescents (10–19 years old) comprise 19.3 %
of Indonesia’s population, with adolescent boys
accounting for 19.9 % and adolescent girls for
18.8 %. The Indonesia Demographic Health
Survey (IDHS) 2007 shows that Indonesia is in a
demographic transition from a younger to an
older-aged population structure (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a). The proportion of

360 Z. Shaluhiyah and N. J. Ford



the population below the age of 20 has decreased
from 51.9 % in 1970 to 38.5 % in 2005.
Simultaneously, the population above 60 years
has increased from 5.2 % in 1970 to 7.3 % in
2005. Changes in the age structure result mainly
from a decline in fertility rates. Findings from
2002 to 2003 of IDHS indicate that there
has been a steady decline in fertility from
5.6 children per woman in 1970 to 3 in 1991
to 2.6 per women in 2001–2002 (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

Although 85 % of the Indonesian population
is Muslim (the largest Muslim population in the
world), it is not a ‘fundamentalist’ Muslim
country (Arkoun 2003; Masqood 1994). It has a
much more tolerant form of Islam than is found
in many other parts of the Muslim world (Hefner
2002). However, Islamic values and teaching
have an important place in the lives of many of
its people (Ford et al. 1997). Many people
combine their formal Islamic identity with a
range of practices and beliefs drawn in different
parts of the archipelago from for instance, ani-
mism, mysticism, and meditational disciplines.
The remainder of the Indonesian population are
primarily Christian, but with smaller proportions
from other religions. Javanese in particular take
pride in their cultural traditions of self-control
and tolerance and preserve a strong social hier-
archy through both their behavior and language
(Hull et al. 1977). These cultural tendencies are
further elaborated below with reference to their
influence on the expressions of Javanese youth
sexual culture (Fig. 1).

The Broad Context of Indonesian
Policy to Address Adolescent
Pregnancy

In terms of adolescent pregnancy, Indonesia’s
concerns with fertility are intertwined with a
whole list of associated social and health con-
sequences, such as unwanted pregnancy, mater-
nal mortality and morbidity, abortion, and STDs
(including HIV/AIDS). The government of
Indonesia has faced great difficulty in attempting
to develop programs and policies to deal with
the reality of SRH problems, particularly those
for young people (Utomo 2002). Although the
government has started to provide SRH infor-
mation to young people, it is more commonly in
response to concerns about HIV/AIDS, rather
than unwanted pregnancy or unsafe abortion
(Utomo 2003). The major criticism of such
programs is that they only run sporadically and
reach only small numbers of young people. The
SRH needs of unmarried young people have
been largely ignored by existing health services
(Utomo 2003).

There is much debate within Indonesia con-
cerning the most effective socially and culturally
desirable SRH education and services for young
people (Ford and Siregar 1998). The diverging
perspectives between what may be described as
‘moralistic’ and ‘pragmatic’ groups often impede
the implementation of youth SRH programs
(Ford and Siregar 1998). Conservative perspec-
tives argue that premarital sexual activity is
simply socially unacceptable and that unmarried

Fig. 1 Indonesian
Archipelago
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young people should not be provided or ‘con-
taminated’ with sexual health education, because
it is believed that such education programs lead
to increased sexual activity among young people.
The liberal view in Indonesia argues that while
premarital sexual activity is not necessarily
socially desirable, it nevertheless does take
place, and needs to be properly addressed by
health and educational services (Ford and Siregar
1998). There are many informal sources of sex-
ual information and images, including films and
pornographic materials, which are easily acces-
sible to young people in Indonesia. However, this
information is often designed to stimulate and
titillate rather than educate young people on
sexual matters (Jones 2001).

As noted above, Indonesia is currently
undergoing a radical transition through tumul-
tuous changes toward greater social openness
and debate, concomitant to the fall of the
authoritarian ‘New Order’ in 1997. The current
relaxation of censorship and control provides the
opportunity for more open expression between
conservative and liberal Islamic groups in a
contestation of sexuality. While more liberal
sexualized images and literature are becoming
available in the Indonesian media, conservative
groups have hit back, for instance in criticism of
supposedly erotic dangdut dance/music and the
publication of the controversial ‘Playboy’ mag-
azine, even though the Indonesian version is less
explicit than the original. The recently passed
anti-pornography law has been used to attack
public figures accused of placing video sex
scenes over the Internet to the public recently
(Dipa 2011).

Prior to a fuller discussion of the wider
sociocultural context related to adolescent
pregnancy, it is important to discuss some
aspects related to pregnancy among the young,
including adolescent fertility, proximate deter-
minants of fertility, changes in marriage pat-
terns, estimates of premarital intercourse,
contraception use, premarital pregnancy, and
abortion.

Adolescent Fertility/Pregnancy

The issue of adolescent fertility is of course
important for a range of health and social reasons.
Adolescent childbearing has well recognized
potentially negative demographic and social
consequences (Blum 1991). Children born to very
young mothers face increased risk of illness and
death (CBS and Macro-International 2008a).
Adolescent mothers, especially those under aged
18, are more likely to experience adverse preg-
nancy outcomes and maternity-related morbidity
and mortality than more mature women. In
addition, early childbearing limits an adolescent’s
ability to pursue educational opportunities (CBS
and Macro-International 2008a).

It is important to note that although Indonesia
has been fairly successful in reducing total fer-
tility, much more limited progress has been made
in addressing maternal mortality. Furthermore,
short of mortality, there is a much greater problem
of maternal morbidity that blights the lives of
many women of poor backgrounds in Indonesia.
Siregar’s study of maternal morbidity in West
Java showed that such health vulnerabilities were
strongly associated with a young age of preg-
nancy, poor nutrition and associated anemia,
and low female status within the conjugal unit
(Siregar 1999) (Tables 1, 2, 3).

Age of first marriage and intercourse are
generally used as proxy measures for the
beginning of exposure to the risk of pregnancy.
The Indonesian Demographic and Health Survey
(IDHS) 2007 has collected information on the
timing of first sexual intercourse for women and
men (CBS and Macro-International 2008a). The
IDHS 2007 shows that data of age at first
intercourse was not so different from age at first
marriage, as age at initiation of sexual inter-
course coincides with marriage. In Indonesia,
marriage is closely associated with fertility
because the overwhelming majority of births
occur within marriage (CBS and Macro-Inter-
national 2008a). However, since premarital sex
is considered socially unacceptable, there may
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be a lack of accurate data available on, and
possible underestimation of the proportions of
women and men who engage in sexual activity
before, and later, outside of marriage. Teenagers
who have never married are assumed to have
had no pregnancies and no births (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

The IDHS 2007 data also show that 9 % of
Indonesian women aged 15–19 have begun their
childbearing. Compared with the results of the
IDHS 2002 survey, there has been only a small
decline in the proportion of adolescents who have
begun childbearing, from 10 % to the current level
of 9 %. It shows that the level of early childbear-
ing is still substantial in Indonesia particularly in
rural areas. There is an inverse relationship
between early childbearing and educational and
socioeconomic levels in Indonesia (CBS and

Macro-International 2008a). The delay of first
birth as a result of an increase in the age at mar-
riage has contributed to a decline in fertility. The
median age at first birth has increased from 20.4
for women 45–49 to 22.5 years at women age
25–29, indicating this gradual change (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

Proximate Determinants of Fertility

Bongaart’s proximate determinants model
TFR = Cm 9 Cc 9 Ca 9 Ci (Bongaarts and
Porter 1983) was used to estimate the relative
importance of key factors contributing to fertility
decline in Indonesia. The impact of the indices
for marriage, contraception, and postpartum
fecundability were estimated, respectively.

Table 1 Adolescent-specific fertility rate (per 1,000 live births) and total fertility rate Indonesia, 1991–2007

Age 1991 1994 1997 2003 2007

15–19 67 61 62 51 51

20–24 162 147 112 131 135

Total fertility rate 3.0 2.9 2.8 2.6 2.6

Source IDHS (CBS 1992, 1995, 1998; CBS and Macro-International 2003, 2008a)

Table 2 Maternal mortality rate (per 1,000) and maternal mortality ratio (per 100,000 live births) in 2003–2007

Age 2003 2007

15–19 0.08 00.10

20–24 0.19 0.12

Total (age 15–49) 0.24 0.18

Maternal mortality ratio 307 228

Source IDHS (CBS and Macro-International 2003, 2008a)

Table 3 Maternal morbidity (percentage of last births with complication during pregnancy) in 2003–2007

Complications of pregnancy 2003 2007

Premature labor 1.9 2.4

Excessive vaginal bleeding 1.9 2.7

Fever 0.5 1.0

Convulsion and fainting 0.4 0.4

Fetus in breech position n.a 1.3

Swelling n.a 0.3

Hypertension n.a 0.4

Dizziness n.a 0.4

Other 4.0 4.0

Source IDHS (CBS and Macro-International 2003, 2008a)
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The model was used with (potentially maxi-
mum) total fecundity (TF) average of 15.3 and
the Indonesian TFR of 2.6 in 2007. The index of
abortion in the model was set at 1.0–0.5 due to
lack of data availability as recommended by
Bongaarts and Porter (1983) for the countries
with TFR less than three. This result indicated
that the estimated contraceptive index (Cc) was
0.45 therefore contraceptive use has had the
highest role in reducing the effect of fertility in
Indonesia by 55 %. This confirms that the major
determinant of fertility in modern times in
Indonesia is the use of contraception to regulate
fertility since Indonesia has officially accepted
nationwide family planning since 1970.

Based on the results of IDHS in 2007, the
age-specific proportion of married females was
counted as 0.72 and age-specific marital fertility
counted as 2.4 9 103, thus the estimated index
of marriage (Cm) was 0.865, indicating that the
inhibiting effect of (non and delayed) marriage
on fertility is 13 %. The contribution of the
index of marriage on fertility was due to delayed
entry of women into marriage due to acquisition
of higher level of education.

In terms of the index of postpartum infecun-
dability (Ci), IDHS 2007 data showed that the
mean duration of breastfeeding is estimated to
be six months. The estimate index of postpartum
infecundability (Ci) is 0.84, which means the
contribution of postpartum infecundability in
reducing fertility due to breastfeeding is 16 %.

Changes in Marriage Patterns

Given that most adolescent pregnancy in Indo-
nesia takes place within marriage, it is important
to review the recent trends in marriage. As in
every country of Asia, both men and women are
marrying later than they did in the past (Cleland
and Hobcraft 2011). However, the rise of age at
marriage in Indonesia has been less obvious than
in many other countries (Jones 2001). In par-
ticular, in some rural areas people still favor
early marriage and relatively large numbers of
children. Jones (2001) found that age at mar-
riage for females has traditionally been very

young, especially in rural areas of West Java and
among the Madurese population of East Java. In
the past, some of the reasons for acceptance of
early marriage and births of many children were
the need for sharing the burden of taking care of
their parents when these parents had become
elderly; and the need for contributing toward the
family income and welfare. So a high value was
placed on the status of being married and
negative value on the status of being single
(Achmad et al. 1999). In such traditional settings
in Indonesia, a girl who is not yet married after
reaching a certain age (for instance age 16) will
be derogatively referred to as an ‘old maid,’
encouraging some parents to ‘marry off’ their
daughters at very early ages. Although a very
young age at marriage for females still charac-
terizes certain ethnic groups and geographic
regions of Indonesia, in all cases the median age
is rising (Jones 2001).

IDHS 2007 data show there has been sub-
stantial change in the age of marriage for women.
The data show that 19 % of women aged 45–49
married at age 15 were compared with 9 % of
women aged 30–34, and less than 7 % of women
aged 20–24 were married by that age. Never-
theless, there continues to be a relatively sub-
stantial number (2 %) of women aged 15–19 who
were married by aged 15. The National Basic
Health Survey 2010 results also show that early
marriage (under aged 20) of women is still high
(4.8 % of aged 10–14 and 41.9 % of aged 15–19)
especially among rural areas in some provinces
in Indonesia. In general, urban women marry
more than two years later than rural women
(21.3 years compared with 18.7 years). Age of
first marriage also increases with level of edu-
cation and socioeconomic status of the family
(CBS and Macro-International 2008a).

Some studies also show that there has been a
strong positive association between education
and age at marriage for females. In West Java,
the economic and cultural changes among this
previously early marrying population have led to
a quite rapid rise in female age at marriage.
Young village women nowadays are frequently
employed in factories well away from their
homes, traveling daily to this work (Jones 2001).
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In one recent study, 90 % of such factory
women stated that they had the right to marry
the man they loved as long as their parents
agreed, and all said that marrying under the age
of 20 was bad for women (Jones 2001).

People living in urban areas and with higher
levels of education are much more receptive to
proven scientific findings (for instance regarding
health) and outside influences (good and bad) as
compared to those living in rural areas. They
believe that children now are costly commodities
because providing for their food, clothing, school
fees, and other school-related costs is expensive.
The Javanese context is particularly interesting
because historically both women’s position and
marriage pattern have been somewhat distinctive.
Javanese society traditionally has incorporated
some major bases of power and independence for
women, including economic participation, prop-
erty rights, and a matrifocal bias in relationships
and residence. Culturally, women are considered
clever, good financial managers, and equal
economic partners in marriage (Malhotra 1997).

Marriage in Java has traditionally been initi-
ated by parents and takes place at early ages for
both genders, but more so for women. Since the
1960s, Javanese marriage patterns have changed
more with respect to marriage arrangements and
divorce patterns than with respect to the timing
of marriages. Malhotra (1997) concluded that
there are certain bases of gender equality within
the traditional system of Javanese marriages. His
finding indicated the emergence of gender dif-
ferences in the urban middle class that are
entirely absent in rural Java. Family class and
status seem to hold very strong relevance in the
urban context for the marriages of daughters, but
not at all for sons (Malhotra 1997). Women in
the urban setting are much less likely to engage
in work before marriage than their rural coun-
terparts, but even for those who do, employment
does not seem to be serving as a means of
independence or alternative to marriage. Urban
Javanese women are more likely than their rural
counterparts to attend school and have had a say
in their choice of a spouse; they also were
less likely to be economically independent
(Hollander 1997; Malhotra 1997).

Premarital Sexual Intercourse

Sex before marriage is a relatively uncommon
practice and against social norms in Indonesian
society, though the rising numbers of adolescent
premarital pregnancy indicate that the norm is
under increasing pressure. Indonesia Young
Adult Reproductive Health Survey (IYARHS)
2007 shows that very few unmarried adolescents
admitted having unwanted pregnancies, because
pregnancy among unmarried women is socially
unacceptable and not sanctioned by religion,
therefore such data is not available for Indonesia
(CBS and Macro-International 2008b).

Although on a social normative level, pre-
marital sexual intercourse is considered improper
behavior for both men and women, in reality
social discrimination and stigmatization are more
strongly reserved for women, reflecting the
‘double standard’ found in most Asian countries
(Cleland and Ferry 1995). This ‘double stan-
dard,’ however, is much less pronounced in
Indonesia than for instance in Thailand (Ford and
Kittisuksathit 1994). In Indonesia, premarital sex
is also disapproved of for males. IYARHS 2007
showed consistently that the percentage of young
men and women aged 15–24 who admitted
having sexual intercourse was only 2.7 % of
females and 14.2 % of males. Since premarital
sex is considered culturally unacceptable for both
genders so a strong association between young
people’s attitude toward premarital sex and their
sexual behavior may be expected. The IYARHS
2007 data shows that 22 % of young females and
44 % males aged 15–24 considered premarital
sex personally acceptable, perhaps indicating not
only the potential for, but also actually higher
than the fore-noted admitted, levels of sexual
intercourse experience (CBS and Macro-
International 2008b).

Sex outside marriage at an early age is very
likely to occur in the absence of adequate
knowledge of reproductive health and safe sex
increasing the risk of unwanted pregnancy, the
complications of abortion (illegal in Indonesia),
STIs, and HIV/AIDS. Some studies found that
SRH education can delay sexual debut, and
thus decreasing premarital pregnancy and other
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problems including sexually transmitted infec-
tions (STIs) and HIV/AIDS (Ford et al. 1992).

Since many ministries have carried out
their own SRH-related programs with different
focuses and targets, more integrated sexual
reproductive health policy needs to be developed
as a national plan that can provide direction to
SRH education programs that are suitable for the
needs of young people (Achmad and Xenos
2001).

Contraceptive Use

The current level of contraceptive use is
important for measuring the success of National
Family Planning Programs (NFPP) in Indonesia.
The objective of NFPP is to institutionalize the
norm of the ‘small, happy, and prosperous
family’ with new vision ‘all family participate in
FP’ with a mission to create small, happy, and
wealthy families. The concept of the small
family promotes regulation of birth intervals and
number of children in the family through the use
of contraception methods (CBS and Macro-
International 2008a).

IDHS 2007 data show that more than 60 % of
married women are using contraception, with
57 % of them using modern methods such as
injectables, pills, and implants. Traditional
methods are no longer popular among married
Indonesian women. Among modern methods,
injectables are the most commonly used for both
currently married and ever married women.
Urban women are relying more on IUDs, con-
doms, and female sterilization; while rural
women more commonly use injectables and
implant methods. Women aged 15–19 and older
women aged 45–50 are less likely to be using
contraception than the women in mid-child-
bearing ages (20–39) (CBS and Macro-Interna-
tional 2008a). With respect to the younger age
group, this highlights the point that for many an
early first pregnancy is considered highly desir-
able within marriage. Since premarital sexual
relationships are culturally unacceptable in
Indonesia, so contraception services are
unavailable for unmarried young people. We

address the obstacles and progress being made to
make such services available to unmarried ado-
lescents in the final section of the chapter on
programs and policy.

Premarital Pregnancy and Abortion

Premarital pregnancy and abortion remain highly
stigmatized and isolating experiences for single
women in Indonesia. Government family plan-
ning services are not legally permitted to provide
contraception to single women or men and their
access to reproductive health care is very limited.
Women who experience unplanned premarital
pregnancy face personal and familial shame,
compromised marriage prospects, abandonment
by their partners, single motherhood, a stigma-
tized child, early cessation of education, and an
interrupted income or career (Bennet 2001).

Young women were only able to legitimately
continue premarital pregnancy through entering
a marriage. Given elective abortion in Indonesia
is illegal, and a legal abortion is almost impos-
sible to quantify for, many girls and women, out
of necessity, resort to abortion to avoid com-
promising their future because they are not
married (Bennet 2001). Most induced abortions
were conducted for unmarried young women,
because they have limited knowledge and access
to contraception in preventing unwanted preg-
nancy (Hasmi 2001). Although, they strongly
feel that abortion is a sin, many of them consider
abortion preferable to continuing with the preg-
nancy if a man refused to take responsibility for
the pregnancy or rejected marriage as a solution.
They often argued that causing personal and
family shame, having a child out of wedlock and
raising a fatherless child, were greater sins than
abortion (Bennet 2001). There has been a
continuing debate about legalizing abortion in
Indonesia (Hull et al. 1993); however, the reli-
gious and cultural opposition is so strong that it
looks unlikely to pass in the medium term.

Having alluded to a range of key parameters
pertaining to adolescent pregnancy in Indonesia,
we now turn to a richer exploration of the nature
of youth sexual culture that shapes such risk.
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Sexual Culture of Young People
in Indonesia

There is widespread recognition of the social
variability in sexual forms, beliefs, ideologies,
identities, and behavior, and the existence of
different sexual cultures across the Indonesian
archipelago. For instance Acehnese and Mina-
ngkabau people have Sharia law to regulate their
sexuality. The application of Sharia law in Aceh
has increased since the award of greater political
autonomy to the province. Thus, in Aceh, the
Sharia police seek to prohibit youth sexuality by
publicly caning or whipping young men and
women caught and suspected of engaging in sex
with a premarital partner (Afrida 2007). By
contrast in more moderate Java, there is a
cultural expectation of socio-personal self-
regulation; whereas, Balinese people regulate
their forms of sexuality in terms of the Hindu
religious strictures. Sexuality has a history, or
more realistically, many histories, each of which
needs to be understood both in its uniqueness
and as a part of an intricate behavioral patterns
(Longmore 1998).

The current sexual culture in Indonesia with
regard to young people may be usefully under-
stood as interplay of traditional and modern
(liberal view) pressures and tendencies. As noted
above, the trend toward increasing premarital
sexual intercourse is also partially related to the
increasing duration of full time education and
delays in the age of marriage (Ford and
Kittisuksathit 1996). Although the majority of
young people still express the traditional values
of sexual behavior by disapproving of sexual
activity before or outside marriage, some of
them are only approving if the couples planned
to marry. Yet, the number of teen pregnancies
and abortions has been increasing throughout the
country since young people have limited
knowledge and access to contraception services
to prevent their premarital pregnancy (Adioetomo
and Achmad 2002).

In the past, it has often been assumed that
sexual activity has only increased among urban
youth. However, a qualitative study conducted
in South Kalimantan by anthropologists from the

University of Indonesia suggests that there was
no significant difference between urban youth
and those of rural areas (Murdijana 1998).
Moreover, youth perceptions of pregnancy,
abortion, and family planning were the same in
urban and rural areas (Murdijana 1998).

Courtship in Indonesia does not involve long-
term cohabiting sexual relationships (Bennet
2001). Cohabitation before marriage is consid-
ered indecent in Indonesia (Bennet 2001). The
derogatory term kumpul kebo meaning ‘a group
of buffaloes’ is used to describe couples who live
together prior to marriage. Cohabitation is
interpreted as deviant and dangerous because of
its independence between motherhood and mar-
riage (Bennet 2001). This form of sexual trans-
gression from the hegemony of sexual ideology
is particularly offensive because it threatens
corporate identity, which includes considerable
investment in the ideals of female virginity prior
to marriage and the containment of female sex-
uality within marriage (Bennet 2001).

The value of virginity in conservative Indo-
nesia is regarded as crucial for marriage. Vir-
ginity is primarily a concern for the girl’s family,
which bears the consequences when she bears a
child (Utomo 1999). Virginity is valued in those
societies in which bastardy has serious deleteri-
ous outcomes for families (Abramson and Pink-
erton 1995). As expected, virginity is highly
regarded among both women and men. Almost
all women and men say that it is important for a
woman to maintain her virginity (98–99 %). This
perception does not vary much by age or resi-
dence. However, women and men with less than
primary education are slightly less likely than
educated respondents to uphold the crucial
importance of a woman’s virginity (CBS and
Macro-International 2008a).

Sociosexual Lifestyles of Unmarried
Young People in Indonesia

A map of Indonesia proportionate to size of
population would show Java as the most densely
settled island, with over 60 % of the total pop-
ulation, but only 6 % of the land area. The
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Javanese is the ethnic group that dominates the
center of the island (approximately 45 % of total
population) (CBS 1995). They comprise the
largest single ethnic group not only in Indonesia,
but also in Southeast Asia as a whole (Hugo et al.
1987). Although over 90 % of the Javanese are
Muslim, today the culture blends in a syncretism,
drawing on historic layers of Hinduism and
Buddhism, as well as more ancient Animist roots.
Islam has generally taken a fairly liberal form,
termed Abangan in Java, although there is also a
more ‘purist’ form known as Agama Islam Santri.

Sexual health vulnerabilities emerge from the
complex interaction of sexual culture and socio-
health policy response (Ford and Kittisuksathit
1994) within the specific context of place. Java-
nese culture and the social changes occurring
within Central Java, shape both the expressions of
sexual lifestyles and the contested debates con-
cerning appropriate protective sociohealth
response (Shaluhiyah et al. 2007).

Exploring the sexual lifestyles of youth (aged
18–24 years of age) in Central Java, with par-
ticular reference to SRH vulnerabilities and the
implications for policies and programs in the
Urban Health System means seeking to under-
stand the nature of sexual behaviors in terms of
broader meanings associated with more general
social and leisure tendencies. The patterns of
findings identified are thence discussed and
interpreted with reference to wider social and
lifestyle theory.

Prior to presenting the key findings on the
parameters of the youth sexual culture and their
associations with broader sociosexual lifestyles
in Central Java, some contextual reference is
made to prior research into sexuality in Indo-
nesia and some core notions of Javanese culture.

Mysticism has been described as the essence of
Javanese culture (Mulder 1998). It permeates
Javanese life and its vocabulary. Some Javanese
words are sometimes hard to understand in all their
shades of meaning. Eling is another one of these
frequently used terms that are difficult to translate
precisely (Mulder 1998). The word can only be
understood by looking at its context. Javanese will
understand it intuitively. Basically, eling means’
remember,’ eling also means being conscious of

the consequences of our actions and our individual
responsibility. Therefore, eling in its basic
meaning is of great importance to the concept of
self-awareness and is considered of great impor-
tance in Javanese philosophy (Mulder 1998).

In terms of Javanese cultural values, to be
Javanese means to be a person who is civilized
and who knows his manners and his place
(Koentjaraningrat 1989). The individual serves
as a harmonious part of the family or group. Life
in society should be characterized by harmoni-
ous unity, ‘rukun’ (Mulder 1998). The language,
which is used mainly with the family, is an
important part of the process called Javanization
(being Javanese). The Javanese language has
three levels, each with its own vocabulary,
prefixes, suffixes, and etiquette. Ngoko or
low-Javanese language is the language used at
home. Krama is a much more elegant and
refined language and is used to talk to people of
high-social status. Madya or middle-Javanese is
a less refined language than krama. It is used by
farmers, the working-class and in situations
where krama sounds too formal.

The Javanese concept of life describes life as
a series of hardships and misfortunes. They
always teach their children to be in a continuous
state of eling and prihatin, or‘ forever feeling
concern’ (Koentjaraningrat 1989). They should
develop an attitude of accepting the hardships
and misfortunes of fate willingly. The elements
of Javanese culture in which the symbolic sys-
tem finds the most expressive manifestation in
the everyday life of Javanese society are lan-
guage, art, religious beliefs, rituals, magic, and
numerology (Koentjaraningrat 1989). In terms
of the aspects of sexual relationship, the lan-
guage, religious beliefs, and concepts of life and
values are probably the dominant symbols and
factors, which may affect youth Javanese sexual
culture. In terms of youth sexuality, the key
point is that the special emphasis on mindfulness
in Javanese culture is expected to be applied as
self-control regarding sexual impulses and
interactions. Transgression of such capabilities
will result in a loss of respect within developing
sexual relationships. The display of vulgar
behavior lacking Javanese sensibilities has a
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social impact in Central Java, which corresponds
to what Bourdieu (1991) has described within
Western culture as a loss of cultural capital, with
negative implications for social worth and
potential relationship development.

The Basic Parameters of Sexual
Health Risk

The basic pattern of level of sexual experience
in Indonesia is relatively low in comparison with
some other cultures such as Thailand or Brazil
(Ford et al. 1992; Ford and Kittisuksathit 1996;
Ford et al. 2003) with, for instance, only around
22 % male and 8 % female university students
engaging in premarital intercourse (Ford et al.
2007). A large-scale comparative survey (2,000
person sample survey) of the sexual lifestyles of
factory (low income) and university (middle
class) youth revealed very little difference
between the findings for the two groups, which
in turn highlights the primacy of the impact of
the shared Javanese culture. The pattern was
basically one of relatively low levels of pre-
marital intercourse, but (of concern) very low
levels of contraceptive precautions within such
activity (Ford et al. 2007).

This study sought to explore Javanese youth
sexuality within the wider context of values and
leisure lifestyles. Cluster analysis (Bijnen 1973;
Lawson and Todd 2002) was undertaken sepa-
rately for males and females, upon a wide range
of variables including attitudes to premarital
intercourse, contraception, condom use, sexual
techniques, pornography, homosexuality, and
gender. The ensuing analysis at the level of four
basic clusters showed strong associations of
sexual lifestyles to leisure lifestyles, traditional
modern tastes and religiosity. Across the overall
clustering, the scale, which most strongly dis-
criminated between the different clusters, was a
series of items pertaining to social activity,
including going to parties, nightclubs, dating,
staying away overnight, and alcohol consump-
tion. This dimension relates in Indonesian cul-
ture to the concept of gaul, which corresponds to
a sense of young people who pursue a more

open, socially active lifestyle, as against the
opposite who lead more closed, restricted,
introverted lifestyles, who are termed kurang
gaul (Ford et al. 2007). The more gaul clusters
expressed the more liberal sexual attitudes and
behaviors; although, it is important to note that
these are not the liberal recreational sexual
lifestyles found among youth in many other
parts of the world (Ford 1992). The general point
here is that youth sexual lifestyles in Java are
closely related to wider social activity, dress and
leisure behaviors, which cohere with religiosity,
traditional and modern values, and sense of self-
identity. In terms of tastes and identity within
the pluralist culture of Indonesia, gaul youth
associate themselves with a range of globalizing
cultural trends and influences, while kurang gaul
are more likely to express a sense of solidarity
with the wider Muslim world (Ford et al. 2007).

In order to convey some greater sense of the
feelings involved in, and the gendered and
interactional nature of, youth sexual culture, we
present some qualitative findings from a recent
study of Javanese university students (Shaluhi-
yah 2006). To understand why (in this case)
university students choose and value certain
manners and acts within their sexual relation-
ships, and the importance they attach to their
choices, we have to explore in more depth the
nature of their sexual interpersonal relationships.
In turn, their sexual behaviors are more gener-
ally located in networks of relationships and
perceptions of relevant cultural discourses
(Chaney 1996) as briefly noted above.

The Nature of Javanese Youth
Interpersonal Sexual Relationship

In order to understand the nature of sexual inter-
actions of Javanese students, case studies using
in-depth interviews were an appropriate mode of
data collection for sensitive topic areas such as the
respondent’s actual sexual experiences. This
section discusses the way the sexual aspect of
romantic relationships begins. It includes the
importance of the first sexual experience to the
young couple, the possible sexual pathways on
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which couples travel, and the partners’ decisions
to become sexually involved. Other areas of
inquiry were related to strategies to initiate and
negotiate sex, the possibilities to communicate
and discuss safe sex within relationships, the
attitudes about consequences of sexual activity,
and the attitudes toward condom and other con-
traceptives use.

In earlier Javanese tradition, first intercourse
was most likely to occur in adolescence within
marriage. These days, adolescence is now an
extended period before marrying, and there may
be contact with the stimulus of sexually explicit
material through videos, magazines, and the
Internet, especially since censorship has been
relaxed. So, perhaps there are increasing levels
of sexual experimentation, including sexual
intercourse, among young people as a conse-
quence of these factors.

According to American sociologists, a cou-
ple’s first sexual intercourse experience and later
sexual interactions often follow a sexual script
that dictates social and sexual conduct (Sprecher
and McKinney 1993). These are influenced by
aspects of the sexual scripts that the couple has
learned both from society and their own inter-
actions (Sprecher and McKinney 1993).

As noted above, Javanese young people’s first
premarital sexual intercourse most often occur-
red within a serious and long-term dating rela-
tionship. It is a usually a spontaneous or
unplanned event, occurring at a men’s boarding
house or at the home of the young women,
which did not include contraceptive practices.
Nonetheless, there was a young man who com-
mented that sexual interactions among young
students were not always spontaneous. They
were sometimes planned, for example, staying
overnight together in a hotel.

Finally after my boyfriend has expressed his
wishes to propose marriage to me next year and he
also has given me an engagement ring personally,
then I could not reject making love to him. The
day after he gave me the ring, we celebrated our
personal engagement by sleeping together in a
hotel and we had sexual intercourse. At that time I
was quite sure that he was my husband to be.
Therefore, I had the courage to make love to him.
(Heni, female, age 20)

Gender differences have also been found in
some aspects of the sexual script during first
intercourse, especially in emotional reactions
after the first intercourse. These gender differ-
ences were not very large. Case studies have
shown that the emotional reactions of young
women were more likely to be guilty ones.
Young women experienced more negative or
less pleasant reactions to first intercourse than
did young men. They described their first sexual
intercourse as extremely painful and disap-
pointing. A participant of the case study
described her feelings after first intercourse.

After having made love for the first time I felt
sorry and cried. It seemed that I had lost every-
thing. Apparently the uneasy feeling still exists. I
was afraid that his respect for me had deteriorated
because my relationship with him had been
restricted, so that I had to obey him. I was
frightened that he would act arbitrarily to me. I
also worried about being pregnant, although we
used a condom. I didn’t really enjoy making love
for the first time due to a number of different
reasons, such as feeling fear, anxiety, terror, all
mixed up together. That made me disappointed
and I suffered from pain instead of the feeling of
sensuous enjoyment. (Heni, female, age 20)

Although both men and women described
feelings of fear and anxiety surrounding their
first intercourse, it was often not a pleasurable
experience for females. Young men’s emotional
reactions after first intercourse included feeling
more responsible in terms of continuing their
relationships. If their girlfriend became preg-
nant, the young men would be under substantial
pressure from his girlfriend’s parents to marry
their daughter immediately.

In many cases, a dating relationship does not
always involve a sexual relationship when the
partners have different expectations of and goals
for the relationship. Traditionally, young men
prefer to engage in sex earlier than young
women do in relationships. Young women tend
to wait until they feel ready to engage in pre-
marital sex (Sprecher and McKinney 1993). As
discussed earlier, in Javanese cases, young men
also asked to have sex earlier than young
women, but they never forced it if their girl-
friends did not feel ready (such use of pressure
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would show a face-losing loss of self-control in
terms of Javanese values). Women preferred to
include sex in their love relationship if they
believed that their relationships would continue
and marriage was guaranteed. The reasons most
frequently mentioned by young women for
resisting sex were practical ones, such as a fear
of being pregnant, and not wanting to have a
promiscuous relationship. When the relationship
had developed over a period of time and held the
prospect of a formal committed relationship
(marriage), young women believed, to a greater
degree than men, that being sexually rejected
would be uncomfortable and unexpected. Thus,
they tended not to refuse their partners’
demands.

The majority of sexually experienced young
students were still actively dating their sexual
partners. The data also showed that the frequency
of sexual intercourse among dating couples was
mostly low (less than twice a month). The case
study findings were also consistent with the sur-
vey. There was a wide range in the frequency of
sexual intercourse among sexually experienced
dating couples. While some dating couples had
regular sexual interactions with their steady
partners (most often twice a month), the majority
of them had sexual intercourse only incidentally
or not at any definite time. A minority did not
continue to have sexual intercourse. Some cou-
ples commented that the main constraints or
inhibiting factors were fewer opportunities and
less privacy to do so. Some couples also men-
tioned that they actually wanted to stop their
sexual behavior because of the intensity of sinful
feelings at behaving in a socially unacceptable
way. Apparently, both genders were scared about
personal performance, acceptability, and the
possible negative outcomes of having intercourse.

Women wanted to continue having sexual
intercourse in order to maintain their steady
relationship, perhaps because they felt they had
already lost the most valuable thing in that rela-
tionship—their virginity. Therefore, they felt that
they needed to be tied to the higher quality of the
relationship. Somewhat surprisingly, the case
studies indicated that women felt that men were
somewhat more reluctant in later intercourse

than first intercourse. It was apparently the young
men who felt more anxiety and responsibility
about the possible outcomes of intercourse.

For the young women, premarital pregnancy
was feared, primarily because it was evidence of
‘sinful behavior’ and a ‘traumatic accident.’
Some young women knew siblings who had had
traumatic experiences because of unwanted
pregnancies. All parents would be extremely
disappointed by a daughter’s premarital preg-
nancy, because it would entail a loss of a family
reputation and enduring shame, but the disap-
pointment did not extend to extreme punish-
ments. Most young women’s parents would try to
convince the young man and his family, hoping
that he would be responsible and marry and care
for their daughters and the child. The main
options for young women facing premarital
pregnancy would be firstly to consider marriage
and secondly to seek a termination. If the couple
did not feel emotionally and financially ready to
take the responsibility of having a child, both sets
of parents (man’s and woman’s) would look after
their child. It is interesting to note that premarital
pregnancy was blamed on both the young man
and woman. As a result, not only the couple but
also the families would bear the consequences of
the premarital sexual activity of their children.

Probably, the most disturbing issue to emerge
from the discussions concerned the use of inef-
fective forms of contraception during sexual
intercourse with love partners. Most young men
in the group discussions commented that ‘coitus
interuptus’ or withdrawal was the most popular
method to prevent pregnancy. The discussion
revealed a widely varying level of knowledge
and awareness of SRH, including contraceptive
issues, among young students. Only a minority
was well informed. Many were confused about
particular issues such as reproductive health
matters, and some had very little idea about
sexual diseases.

A young woman described her knowledge of
how to prevent pregnancy:

My friend told me to prevent pregnancy the girl
should squat and jump after intercourse in order to
remove the sperm from the vagina. (Nana, female,
age 22)
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Young man gives a similar opinion:

In order to prevent pregnancy, usually the couple
tried to combine many contraceptive methods.
Besides using BL technique or withdrawal, they
also use the calendar system and drink pineapple
after intercourse to kill the sperm (Prayit, male,
age 22).

Many premarital sexually active young stu-
dents rely on the highly ineffective method of
‘coitus interuptus.’ The main reason for nonuse
of condoms was that, although condoms were
widely available and accessible, young students
believed that the service was primarily for
married people. For the unmarried, buying a
condom was very embarrassing. Strong cultural
barriers exist which make it difficult for young
students to acknowledge being sexually active
and hamper the provision of such services for
the unmarried.

Very few young students seemed to have
much understanding about SRH, such as how
contraceptive methods worked and how con-
ception happened at the moment of sexual
unions. Consequently, interpretations of the
perceived level of risk in terms of an unwanted
pregnancy or sexual disease are often difficult
when the knowledge about those contraceptive
methods and reproductive health matters are
incomplete.

One female student in the case study
describes this very effectively.

We never got the information about health, espe-
cially on SRH. We just get it from television.
Moreover, I am not interested in attending semi-
nars on sexual health; I thought that it was not my
subject of study. (Ika, female, age 20)

According to these students, the low level of
knowledge in terms of SRH is caused by a lack
of adequate information provided to the young
students by the government health services. At
present, there is no practical effective sex edu-
cation in schools. Indeed, the main source of sex
information is discussions about the knowledge
of sexuality among friends and in the mass
media, primarily through the Internet, and por-
nographic materials. These are, of course, not
ideal for shaping the behavior of young

unmarried people. Thus, it is important to fully
and explicitly inform young people of the risks
and options they face within a carefully struc-
tured, school sex education setting, which also
provides the opportunity to discuss values. Such
a perspective is supported by a number of
international studies, which indicate that explicit
sex education does not encourage sexual
experimentation or irresponsibility (Ford et al.
1992). Furthermore, a the strong demand for
adequate information was expressed and indi-
cated in enthusiastic discussions on sexual
health matters, such as contraceptive devices,
pregnancy, and STDs, during the Central Java
study focus group discussions.

Programs and Policies Addressed
to Adolescent Sexual
and Reproductive Health in Indonesia

In line with Indonesia’s commitment and
response to the ICPD, the National Committee
on Reproductive Health was formed in 1998.
The National Committee on Reproductive
Health is divided into four task forces: on safe
motherhood, family planning, ARH, and elderly
reproductive health. The role of the National
Committee is to provide directional policies and
intervention strategies, to monitor the task force
activities, and to facilitate collaboration with
other sectors or institutions. Since decentraliza-
tion was enacted, by giving full autonomy to
district level; subsequently local government has
responsibility of implementing and addressing
reproductive health issues. In fact, many local
governments have limited capacity and resour-
ces to maintain and implement these programs.

Although the government of Indonesia has
committed itself to implementing the SRH pro-
grams as mandated by ICPD in 1994; the
implementation of the ARH program nationally
has not been considered. Various ARH activities
have been conducted sporadically in a few
provinces, sponsored by foreign agencies, GO,
and local NGOs. Some of the private schools
(which are perhaps more progressive than the
public ones) have tried to introduce sex
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education through a school-based curriculum
and peer-based programs, which are undertaken
by some NGOs have been launched to reach
adolescents to provide basic information on
sexuality and reproductive health. These indi-
cate that young Indonesians are amply capable
of addressing sex education matters in a mature
and open manner (Ford and Siregar 1998). The
problem is that most policy makers are in the
forefront of opposition to the provision of sex
education in schools or to allowing young peo-
ple to have accessibility to reproductive health
services (Utomo 2002).

There are two current models of SRH
implementation programs covering youth’s SRH
needs. The first are the clinical-based and out-
reach programs; the second are the community
and group empowerment programs to reach
adolescents in rural areas, and the referral sys-
tem programs for handling youth problems
(Hasmi 2001). The clinical-based model is
mainly developed and undertaken by local
NGOs, particularly by the Indonesian Planned
Parenthood Association (IPPA/PKBI), which
has recently renamed their clinics ‘youth cen-
ters.’ The youth centers, which are already
developed in many provinces, are organized and
managed by trained young people who provide
services including counseling, hotline services,
basic medical services, group discussions, and
other supportive activities. The IEC activities in
school and community settings have also been
the main concern of youth centers in providing
appropriate and relevant information on SRH.
Some centers have attained a considerable
improvement in terms of sustainable services
and programs. However, because the centers
offer programs that are considered merely as part
of the social services, the continuity of the ser-
vices is greatly dependent on financial support
from various organizations, including local and
international agencies (Hasmi 2001). The other
weakness of the youth centers is that their cov-
erage has generally been limited by resource
constraints, including the limited number of
qualified persons to run the centers. It is, there-
fore, important to note that to reach such large
populations in resource-limited settings means

that cost-effectiveness and sustainability are of
paramount importance (Hasmi 2001). The sec-
ond model is run and initiated by the govern-
ment and emphasizes empowering the
community in rural areas. The Family Planning
Coordinating Board (BKKBN) has launched a
parent–education program in two Java provinces
and has produced separate parent–education
curricula for younger and older adolescents
covering reproductive physiology, family rela-
tionships, contraception, and other topics. This
program has been carried out through parents’
groups, which hold a series of meetings to dis-
cuss the content of the curricula, and to review
parents’ experience in discussing these issues
with their children. Other adults, including reli-
gious and youth-group leaders, are also using the
curricula to discuss these issues with young
people (Hughes andMcCauley 1998).

The BKKBN has also been empowering their
cadres at village level to become involved in
providing information to adolescents on SRH.
Although initially the main tasks of the cadres
are to provide services concerning family plan-
ning matters for married women, such as pro-
viding contraception and counseling programs;
they are now expected to disseminate informa-
tion on SRH for adolescents, through empower-
ing their parents. PIK-KRRs (Centers of
information and counseling on adolescent
reproductive health) located in subdistricts have
also been developed by BKKBN since 2001. The
PIK-KRR programs are to provide adolescent
with information and counseling on reproductive
health in particular with sexuality, HIV/AIDS,
and drug abuse. The activities are organized and
managed by and for adolescents at district level
with the support and guidance between BKKBN
and other-related sectors. Currently, there are
estimated to be approximately 5,284 PIK-KRR
programs across the country, which means every
subdistrict has at least one PIK-KRR. Again,
since decentralization was enacted, these pro-
grams are mostly depending on the priority of
districts’ concern with SRH of young people.

The other model that has been initiated by
Ministry of Health under health center program
is called PKRR (center of adolescent
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reproductive health). This program has been run
by health center staff and provides counseling,
information, and services particularly related to
sexuality and reproductive health of unmarried
youth including pregnancy problem and contra-
ception. Unfortunately, not all health centers
have such a program because of limited trained
staff resources and other cultural barriers. Some
survey findings suggest that many ARH program
run by health centers were underutilized by
young people because of lack of information,
inconvenience, and unfriendly services to the
young people.

The State of Ministry of Women Empower-
ment has conducted a small-scale project on
reproductive health for female adolescents in
two provinces, Jakarta and West Java. This
project was remarkably successful and involved
many key people such as students, parents,
teachers, local authorities, and religious leaders
participating and discussing these issues. Fur-
thermore, there was much enthusiasm from the
participants mainly young women who wanted
to learn about SRH-related topics. Unfortu-
nately, this project is being phased out and is
only on a ‘trial’ stage, so the need for strong
financial and political support from the govern-
ment to continue such programs is of paramount
importance.

The Ministry of National Education has also
been quite successful in providing IEC on SRH
for young people though it is out of school
programs. Unfortunately, the implementation of
these programs in schools has become a ‘hidden
agenda’(Utomo 2002) (Fig. 2).

The government of Indonesia has faced great
difficulty in developing policies to deal with the
reality of the SRH problems, particularly for
young people. Conservative/moralistic perspec-
tives sometimes confuse the reality of the situ-
ation, especially with regard to adolescent
reproductive health problems (Jones 2001).
They are unwilling to accept the actual situation
being faced by many adolescents—that adoles-
cents and young people are sexually active and
that therefore problems of unwanted pregnancy,
abortion, STDs, and HIV/AIDS need real solu-
tions (Jones 2001).

There have been many policy documents
issued by the government that focus on HIV/
AIDS prevention programs. For instance, the
National Strategy on Management of HIV/AIDS
in Indonesia was published in 1993; the
instructions of the Minister of Education and
Culture of Indonesia on HIV/AIDS prevention
through education were issued in 1997; the
Ministry of Education and Culture in Indonesia
issued guidance on HIV/AIDS prevention
through education in 1997 (Utomo 2003). These
policies were developed and initiated by the
Ministry of National Education, because of the
worrying increase in the risk of HIV/AIDS
among young people. Although there is not any
specific mention of SRH in school settings, these
policies mention that youth is a priority target
group. The subject of sexuality is also included
in the IEC materials. Unfortunately, the imple-
mentation of these policies into the national
agenda is faced by many cultural and political
constraints. Therefore, it is still in question
whether these programs will be implemented
nationally in the future (Utomo 2003). However,
sporadic ARH programs have been undertaken
through small-scale projects by the NGOs and
have been supported by the government.

There was a significant shift for ARH in
Indonesia in the year 2000. The Minister of
Women Empowerment and the head of BKKBN
advocated a remarkable policy that pregnant
students should be provided with an opportunity
to finish their schooling; they should not be
expelled from school, but should be given leave
from school during pregnancy (Utomo 2003).
This policy was expected to give an opportunity
for pregnant students to continue their education
and career development and to reduce the inci-
dence of premarital abortion (Utomo 2003).
Again, some religious, community, and political
leaders disapproved of these statements. They
assumed that such policies would give the
opportunity or encourage young students to
become freer in sexual activity.

Since 2004 Ministry of National Education
published ‘HIV/AIDS prevention strategy
through Education program’ that integrated into
school curricula of junior and senior secondary
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schools, and trained teachers were mandated to
carry out this activity. Although this policy was
national in scope, by decentralizing the HIV
education to province and district level respon-
sibility, the result varied widely depending on

the commitment of local authorities and their
view of the perceived threat.

Ministry of National Education decree No.
39, 2008 on Guidance and Supervision of stu-
dent activities was enacted, which includes HIV

Activities Coverage
Institutions
The BKKBN (The 
Family Planning 
Coordinating 
Board)

Program Bina Keluarga Anak 
dan Remaja (BKR) or 
“Programme support for families
and adolescents”. This project 
trains  parents about ARH in 
order to improve their ability to 
talk to their children about these 
issues

ARH education is in 21 primary 
schools, 67 middle schools, 66 
high schools and 25 vocational 
schools.

PIK-KRR (center of information 
and counseling of ARH) run by 
peer educator

Jakarta, Yogyakarta, and 
West Java provinces

All provinces and 
districts

Department of
Health

Reproductive health information 
in schools and youth groups in 
communities  such as Karang 
Taruna, 

PKRR (center of ARH services) 
‘Youth clinics’ in health centers
to provide counseling,
information on nutrition, STIs 
and AIDS and reproductive 
health related topics. 

Jakarta, Yogyakarta, East 
Java and Central Java

Some districts in Java, 
Kalimantan, Sumatera, 
Sulawesi, etc

Department of 
Education

Develops modules for IEC on 
ARH inschools and out-of-
schools 

ARH concepts have been 
integrated intobiology, religion 
and sport and health, guidance 
and counseling subjects

It is expected to 
implement it as part of 
the national curriculum 
in schools

Department of 
Social Welfare 

Trains peer educators from 
youth organizations  at village 
level (karang taruna and scouts)

Pilot project/ small scale 
project

Department of 
Religion

Youth activities through 
mosques, youth organization and
pesantren (Islamic boarding 
schools).  Activities include
supporting positive youth 
relationships, discussing 
reproductive health, providing
TT immunization, iron 
supplements, etc. Activities 
such as counseling, basic 

Some of provinces

medical services, hotline 
discussion and other supportive 
activities, through youth mosque 
groups

The State of 
Ministry of 
Women 
Empowerment 

Strengthening and empowering 
female youth groups in 
reproductive health problems 
and decision-making.
Empowering them to be 
facilitators in reproductive 
health programs in the 
community.  

Jakarta and West Java 
(small project)

NGO (IPPA) Youth centers provide services 
such ascounseling, discussions, 
hotline services,basic medical 
services and  peer group 
training.

Almost all provinces 

NGO (UNESCO)

"Sources: the information cited in Utomo (2003) and Hasmi (2001)"

ARH subjects integrated into 
school based education, peer-
based programs in community. 

Small project/only 
certain provinces

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

Fig. 2 The summary of
existing ARH activities, by
the government and NGOs
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and drug abuse prevention are mandatory
activities within existing curricula and cocur-
ricular activities such as school health efforts,
pupil intra-organizations, and student scouts. By
collaborating with UN agencies (UNICEF,
UNESCO, and UNFPA) and NGOs, Ministry of
National Education has published training
manuals on SRH, HIV, and drug abuse preven-
tion for teachers in junior and senior secondary
schools. Due to limited resources, however, the
distribution and utilization of this important
material is very limited (UNESCO 2010).

Since intersectoral collaboration among
ministries is rarely realized and Ministry of
Health, Ministry of National Education,
BKKBN, Ministry of Women Empowerment,
and Ministry of religion run their own programs,
inevitably ineffective programs are often the
result. Actually, HIV, sexuality, and reproduc-
tive health are subject of interest to young peo-
ple, unfortunately only limited numbers of
teachers have received comprehensive in-service
training in these subjects. Many young people
were not satisfied with what they learned from
textbooks, so they look for SRH information in
popular media or Internet without supervision.

To conclude this review of the development
of SRH services for adolescents in Indonesia, it is
clear that from the efforts of the past three dec-
ades there is considerable public and social
health expertise in, and understanding of, the
type of programs that are urgently needed. Sev-
eral examples of high-quality programs that have
been developed, tested, and implemented have
been outlined above. Nonetheless, and especially
in light of the demographic and geographic
enormity of the archipelago, such programs have
as yet had only limited contact with the vast
adolescent population. While the Republic of
Indonesia does face budgetary constraints, it has
shown repeatedly that it does have the capability
to implement such health-enhancing programs.
The key point is that political opposition from
conservative Islam, and the very fear of such
opposition, has for decades paralyzed the mass
implementation of appropriate SRH services for
unmarried adolescents.

Future policies and programs development
should be addressed, and consider ways of
maintaining young people’s positive norms and
values in line with existing culture and religion in
each province by enhancing self-efficacy and life
skills through school-based sexual reproductive
health education and services (Suryoputro et al.
2007). Advocacy should also be conducted con-
tinuously to address environmental constraints
that impede the adoption of positive sexual
health (Suryoputro et al. 2006).

Conclusion

In conclusion, in Indonesia, adolescent preg-
nancy within marriage is extremely common
and socially acceptable. Furthermore, while the
total fertility has dramatically declined in Indo-
nesia in recent decades, there are still continuing
substantial problems of maternal mortality and
morbidity related to early age of pregnancy,
partly because the timing of first childbirth has
only been slightly delayed. In contrast, adoles-
cent pregnancy outside marriage, and if not
leading to marriage, is widely considered cul-
turally unacceptable and has grave personal and
social consequences especially for the young
woman.

During this same period of recent demo-
graphic change, however, there have been major
social changes taking place across the archipel-
ago, which have important impacts upon young
people’s sexual lifestyles. It is axiomatic that
concerns with adolescent pregnancy need to be
considered in terms of the particularities of
culture and place. Thus, we have attempted to
provide some insights into the nature of Indo-
nesian youth culture, with specific reference to
pertinent elements of Javanese culture. While
not all ethnic groups across the archipelago hold
Javanese values, there is widespread-shared
antipathy toward casual and premarital inter-
course. Nevertheless, reference has also been
made to a process of widening pluralization of
youth sexual lives reflecting broader social
changes in values and leisure lifestyles. Thus,
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among the more liberally inclined strand (gaul)
of Indonesian youth, there are increasing levels
of premarital (but generally not casual) sexual
intercourse. This transition clearly warrants the
provision of appropriate SRH services. This
demand has also been given some urgency for
many Indonesian health practitioners by the
advent of the parallel threat of HIV transmis-
sion. Similarly, just as effective premarital
pregnancy preventing educational and health
service programs have been rejected on conser-
vative ‘moralistic’ grounds, so potentially HIV
preventing public promotion of condom use has
repeatedly been held back by such religio-
political forces.

We have stressed that sexuality is a highly
contested arena of contemporary Indonesian
cultural politics, and this contestation is no more
hotly debated, than with respect to youth sexu-
ality. The very process of recent democratization
and decentralization has facilitated wider and
more open debate on sexual matters, and greater
polarization has emerged (or at least become
more explicitly articulated) between liberal and
conservative positions. Furthermore, this
decentralization of power and social and health
service decision-making holds out the potential
for more diverse social and public health strat-
egies in different localities. For instance, we
briefly noted the more draconian methods of
regulation of youth behavior based upon Sharia
law employed in Aceh, in contrast to the more
tolerant strategies in Central Java. Thus, Indo-
nesia in many ways exemplifies family planning
programs that have successfully facilitated the
overall fertility decline and has never been able
to come to terms with or address the growing
needs of the premarital, sexually active adoles-
cents. What is so striking about Indonesia as a
case study of adolescent SRH is that while the
specific contraceptive needs of adolescents have
been recognized in Indonesian medical dis-
course for decades, and numerous materials have
been developed and small-scale initiatives tes-
ted, very little seems to have been achieved in
making such potentially beneficial services uni-
versally available in a way that can assist the
mass of Indonesian youth.
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